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Introduction: What is the 

Cocoa & Forests Initiative? 

Together with the Governments of Côte d’Ivoire 

and Ghana and the world’s leading cocoa and 

chocolate companies, the Toms Group signed 

landmark agreements in November 2017 to end 

deforestation and promote forest restoration 

and protection in the cocoa supply chain.   

This public-private partnership – called the 

Cocoa & Forests Initiative (CFI) – has been 

organized by the World Cocoa Foundation 

(WCF), IDH - the Sustainable Trade Initiative, and 

The Prince of Wales’s International Sustainability 

Unit (ISU), in partnership with the Governments 

of Côte d’Ivoire and Ghana. The Prince of Wales 

launched CFI in March 2017 and reviewed 

implementation progress in November 2018. 

 

Establishment of strategies, 

structures and policies for CFI 
The Frameworks for Action for Côte d’Ivoire and 

Ghana define core commitments, verifiable 

actions, and timebound targets required for a 

deforestation-free and forest-positive supply 

chain.   

The Governments of Côte d’Ivoire and Ghana 

establish national strategies, policy 

environments, and governance structures for CFI 

implementation. They ensure that CFI is linked 

to similar initiatives with other commodities, and 

fully aligned with the national REDD+ strategies 

and other relevant national strategies and plans. 

They provide key operational guidance, and 

baseline economic, environmental, and social 

data, to help companies identify and plan the 

most effective and efficient private investment 

activities for CFI.   

The Governments have prepared comprehensive 

National Implementation Plans (Côte d’Ivoire, 

Ghana) that outline public sector priorities, 

actions and timelines.  

 

Successful CFI implementation 
Since 2017, both governments have fulfilled 

commitments on the key building blocks for 

successful CFI implementation, including 

important revisions to the legal framework for 

sustainable forest management, adoption of 

World Bank environmental and social safeguard 

standards, and preparation and sharing of up-to-

date boundary maps of protected areas.   

In March 2019, the Toms Group and 33 other CFI 

signatory companies, accounting for about 85% 

of global cocoa usage, released initial action 

plans for 2018-2022.  

These initial plans detail how the private sector 

will deliver the commitments spelled out in the 

Frameworks for Action. Each company explained 

how they will support the Framework objectives, 

based on their role in the supply chain, their 

strategic priorities, and their cocoa sustainability 

goals. WCF published a summary of the initial 

action plans for the cocoa and chocolate 

industry (Côte d’Ivoire, Ghana). 

 

https://www.worldcocoafoundation.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/08/Cote-dIvoire-Framework_French-021920.pdf
https://www.worldcocoafoundation.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/08/Cote-dIvoire-Framework_French-021920.pdf


CFI has been supported by several global 

development partners, including the United 

Kingdom’s Department for International 

Development, the Dutch Ministry of Foreign 

Affairs, the German Federal Ministry of 

Economic Cooperation and Development, the 

World Bank, the International Finance 

Corporation, the Global Environment Facility, 

and the Green Commodities Program of the 

United Nations Development Program. 

CFI is coordinated closely with a wide range of 

global and local environmental organizations and 

partnerships, including the Tropical Forest 

Alliance, Amsterdam Declaration Partnership, 

Partnerships for Forests, the Rainforest Alliance, 

and World Resources Institute.  

The industry is committed to ending 

deforestation and forest degradation throughout 

the global supply chain.  Already in 2018, we 

have expanded CFI from West Africa to Latin 

America, with the signing of a new Framework of 

Action in Colombia in July 2018. 

What are the key 

commitments in the Cocoa & 

Forests Initiative? 
Cocoa & Forests Initiative activities proceed from 

three priorities: (1) forest protection and 

restoration, (2) sustainable production and 

farmers’ livelihoods, and (3) community 

engagement and social inclusion. 

 

The protection and restoration of 

forests 
The first priority is the protection and 

restoration of forests that have been degraded. 

To this end, the governments and companies 

have pledged no further conversion of forest 

land for cocoa production and have committed 

to the phased elimination of illegal cocoa 

production and sourcing in protected areas. 

 

Both countries are introducing a differentiated 
approach for improved management of forest 
reserves, based on the level of degradation of 
forests. In 2019, the government of Côte d’Ivoire 

adopted and published a new forest code which, 
among other things, put forth policies for the 
promotion of cocoa agroforestry to restore 
degraded land, improve forest cover, and 
promote sustainable livelihoods and agriculture 
in the classified forests and rural zones. The 
Ivorian government is currently finalizing the 
operational decrees that provide further 
guidance on the new forest policies. Both 
governments have shared maps on forest cover 
and land-use, and are currently updating the 
maps, including socio-economic data on cocoa 
farmers, which will further inform private sector 
investments. 

To ensure effective implementation and 

monitoring of these commitments, companies 

have pledged to develop verifiable monitoring 

systems for traceability from farm to the first 

purchase point for their own purchases of cocoa, 

and to work with governments to ensure an 

effective national framework for traceability 

encompassing all traders in the supply chain. The 

companies will similarly share information with 

the national satellite monitoring platforms (in 

development) to effectively monitor progress on 

CFI, as well as proactively address threats of new 

deforestation. 

 

 



Sustainable agricultural production 

and increased farmer incomes 

Next critical priorities are sustainable agricultural 

production and increased farmer incomes. These 

are essential pre-requisites for reducing pressure 

for agricultural encroachment into forests and 

strengthening the resilience of cocoa farmers to 

climate change.  

 

The governments and companies are 

accelerating investment in long-term 

productivity of cocoa in order to grow “more 

cocoa on less land.” Key actions include 

provision of improved planting materials, 

training in good agricultural practices, soil 

fertility, land tenure reform, and capacity 

building of farmers’ organizations. Sustainable 

livelihoods and income diversification for cocoa 

farmers are being accelerated through food crop 

diversification, agricultural inter-cropping, and 

development of mixed agroforestry systems and 

shade-grown cocoa. 

 

Strong community engagement and 

social inclusion 

Final areas of focus are strong community 

engagement and social inclusion with a 

particular focus on women and youth. The 

governments and companies have committed to 

full and effective consultation and participation 

of cocoa farmers in the design and 

implementation of key actions and promotion of 

community-based management models for 

forest protection and restoration. The 

governments have adopted social and 

environmental safeguards assessing and 

mitigating the social impacts and risks of any 

proposed land-use changes on affected 

communities. 

 

Addressing global and local climate 

change 

The set of public-private actions represent 

unprecedented commitments on forest 

protection and restoration, as well as sustainable 

cocoa production and farmer livelihoods. These 

combined actions, which are aligned with the 

Paris Climate Agreement, will play a crucial role 

in sequestering carbon stocks and thereby 

addressing global and local climate change. 

 



Our Cocoa & Forests Initiative 

results 

At the Toms Group, we persistently fight for 

sustainable production of our most critical raw 

materials and for the integration of respect for 

the environment and for human rights along our 

supply chain. This is a key part of our approach 

to sustainable business conduct, which covers a 

wide range of initiatives along our value chain. 

Please see Toms Group non-financial report Our 

Responsibility for more insights on our efforts 

for sustainability in general.  

 

Our fight for sustainable cocoa 

Many of our goods contain critical raw materials, 

which production poses a potential risk to 

humans or the environment along our often 

complex supply chains. Being a manufacturer 

leaves us with great responsibility to stay on top 

of developments in the supply chains of our 

critical raw materials and to ensure responsible, 

risk-based procurement practices for all of our 

approximately 1,300 suppliers.  

For more than a decade, the primary focus of 

our sustainable sourcing efforts has been our 

most important raw material, cocoa beans.  

Our long-standing engagement and commitment 

in Ghana build on cooperation with the 

approximately 5,000 farmers who grow all of our 

West African cocoa. Over the last decade, we 

have worked closely with competent partners 

such as Danida, Oxfam IBIS, Ecom and local 

NGOs.  

Effort is required to ensure respectful and 

impactful cooperation with the farmers. We 

want to empower the farmers by assisting them 

today and supporting them with the knowledge 

they need to take the lead in the continued 

sustainable development of their own farms and 

their communities. 

By taking this approach, our projects have wider 

scope and are able to support a larger segment 

of the Ghanaian farming communities – reaching 

our shared goal of sustainable, efficient 

production.  

Toms Sustainable Cocoa Sourcing 

Program 

To further the positive development achieved 

during the last decade, we continued our Toms 

Sustainable Cocoa Sourcing Program with Ecom 

Sustainable Management Service as a partner in 

2019. 

 

The program is being implemented in two cocoa 

growing regions of Ghana, Western and Brong 

Ahafo, in close cooperation with approximately 

5,000 farmers who live in the 112 communities 

located in these districts. 

 

 

 

https://tomsgroup.com/en/our_responsibility/annual_reports_and_policies
https://tomsgroup.com/en/our_responsibility/annual_reports_and_policies


Toms Group engagement in CFI 

The Toms Sustainable Cocoa Sourcing Program 

covers a broad range of sustainability issues and 

has shown strong results, proving that it is 

indeed possible to create changes if you are 

humble, patient and persistent. 

In addition to company specific programs like 

ours, we believe that large scale, lasting 

sustainable development requires broad, cross-

industrial cooperation. This is why Toms Group 

joined CFI – to define and take part of a 

structural solution to deforestation in the cocoa 

supply chain in Cote d’Ivoire and Ghana. 

In 2017, Toms Group developed its CFI Action 

Plan in cooperation with Ecom Sustainable 

Management Service (SMS). SMS is our partner 

in the Toms Sustainable Cocoa Sourcing Program 

and our CFI goals and activities are integrated in 

the Toms program. 

Below, we shortly describe our initiatives and 

results connected with the three pillars of the 

CFI. 

Forest protection and restoration  

A key part of our efforts for forest protection 

and restoration is to ensure that our cocoa is 

sourced legally from farms outside of protected 

areas in Ghana.  

In 2019 the long waited forest maps from the 
Government of Ghana was published. The maps 
enabled our sourcing partner SMS to analyze to 
what extend farms in our program overlap with 
forest reserves. 

The assessment concluded that none of the 

farms under our program overlap with national 

parks. A total of 112 farms equivalent to 4.18 % 

of the hectares overlap with forest reserves 

though. These 112 farmers are therefore no 

longer allowed to produce cocoa at these 

hectares, which naturally raises huge challenges 

for them. As part of our 2020 program we will 

therefore help these farmers with knowledge 

and support to start up alternative livelihoods. 

Nursery sites and shade trees 

Again in 2019, we developed nursery sites where 

we educated farmers to produce high-quality 

cocoa seedlings and shade trees with lower 

mortality rates to be distributed to the cocoa 

farmers. In 2019, 23 nursery sites were built to 

support the farmers to end deforestation and 

reinforce reforestation.  

This enabled us to distribute 165,550 cocoa 

seeding to farmers across all Toms Program 

districts, hereunder for farmers at Aboduam, 

Baafikrom, Kwamekrom and Fahibakobo.  

Successfully, we accomplished our annual 

targets for farmers receiving shade trees by 14%, 

as 2,508 farmers received shade trees during 

2019. 

 

Sustainable cocoa production and farmers’ 

livelihoods 

In addition to our production of shade trees we 

in 2019 produced 250,000 cocoa seedlings at 

these nurseries. These have helped more than 

2,000 farmers to strengthen the sustainability of 

their farms and general livelihood.   

Inherent in our program is well-established, free 

education, training and coaching in good 

agricultural practices (GAP), climate smart 

agriculture and business management. During 

2019, we met our goal of training 3,600 farmers 

on GAP and we trained 709 farmers in additional 



livelihood – meeting our goal of 450 farmers 

with 158 %. 

 

Income diversification 

In addition, we support, train and help the 

farmers to build up micro loan opportunities. We 

therefor developed 12 simple community-based 

banks (VSLA groups) providing access to 

responsible savings and loans locally. 

For reducing farmers’ overdepence on cocoa 

income it was important for us to promote 

income diversification. During the late summer 

months we trained 183 farmers and helped two 

farmers in setting up additional livelihoods by 

adapting to rice farming within the community 

of Aboboyaa and snail farming within the 

community of Donkoto. Successfully, our goal of 

training the farmers outreached our annual 

target by 39 %, whereas our additional livelihood 

setup was 25 % over our annual target. 

Furthermore, it was important for us to coach 

4,800 of the farmers in Good Agricultural 

Practices, GAP. During 2019 we outreached our 

goal of having 4,800 of our farmers educated in 

GAP by 12 %.  

 

 

Social and Community Engagement  
Inherent in our farmer education is knowledge 

and cultural discussions about workers’ rights, 

children’s rights, equality and environmental 

sustainability.  

During 2019, we trained 3,616 farmers in 

children’s rights and child labor and as an 

important part of our holistic approach to 

fighting child labor we developed still more 

community-based committees for child labor 

monitoring and remediation. In addition we 

supported primary schools with teaching and 

school materials. 

 

Tracking table 

Please see the table on the next page for insights 

into the specific initiatives and the goals, status 

and accomplishment rate connected to each of 

these. 

 

 



 


